
ROC Meeting Notes 
Wednesday, January 19, 2022 

9:00 – 10:00 AM 
 
 
Andy Byrd, Office of Commercialization and Industry Collaboration 

• Update on MTA Process – Since Reggie Taylor has retired, we have updated our point of contact 
information on the OCIC website: https://www.southalabama.edu/departments/research/ocic/, as well as 
some procedural updates on how we route material transfer agreements to make sure the researchers are 
getting their reviews done in a timely manner and getting materials that they should receive. All of the 
material transfer agreement (MTA) forms have been updated, with the new email address: 
techtransfer@southalabama.edu, with additional information, including a new procedure for MTAs.  
The main reason for the MTA is to manage the liability of the entity that is providing materials to 
another entity so, it is important to have the proper compliance review and have the proper parties 
identified. In order to make it easier to navigate, we have added a Material Transfer Agreement icon to 
the OCIC page. When you click on the icon for MTA, you will see some new drop downs, the first one 
helps explain the importance of the MTA process. The major update is the absence of Reggie Taylor’s 
email address, if you send anything to his email address, it will go directly to my archive account where 
I can catch the emails. You should receive an automatic response letting you know of the new 
departmental address for confidentiality agreements and MTAs.  
There are also new tabs for MTA Guidelines and the review procedure and timeline, which gives a little 
bit of transparency to what we do and a realistic expectation of our turnaround time, which is usually 2 
business days if it is a standard MTA without any export control issues and no government select agent 
issues. If it is the universal biological MTA, we can turn those around quicker. If it is from another 
university or another outside entity and it is their MTA that they want us to use, then we have to review 
and negotiate the agreement, but that typically takes about a week. 
Our MTA guidelines were not previously available on the website, but it contains a nice bit of 
information, including the University’s guidelines as well as the process as a whole, whether it is an 
incoming or outgoing MTA, what the compliance review looks like, what we are looking for, when 
should you need to be talking with the Research Compliance office, et al. There are also some links and, 
of course, the two sections everyone uses: sending and receiving money material transfer agreements. 
For those who are not familiar with our process, we have all of the different types of MTA forms 
available on our site, which includes a MTA pre-review questionnaire. It does not matter if we are 
sending or receiving materials, if you have a researcher that needs to send some materials outside of the 
University, or you have a researcher that is receiving from another entity, we require this MTA pre-
review questionnaire; and the purpose of this is to initiate the review process of the material and 
essentially we can initiate the export control process. OCIC is the landing platform for export control 
screening, so we will look at who is the recipient, who is going to be receiving this material outside the 
University, and we will run what is called a restricted party screening, which is the best way to check 
and verify that the receiving party has not been restricted by Federal law from receiving. If there is a red 
flag, we will bring in Dusty’s office for research compliance and they will handle it from there. OCIC 
does that initial restricted party screening, which helps initiate that process that helps us verify the 
receiving party’s information, or the sending party, if it is incoming and then we can look and see if the 
materials themselves or the government select agents or the materials themselves are subject to any sort 
of special considerations. 
The pre-review questionnaire is not always sent prior to receiving an MTA request, this will be kicked 
back to the sender. We would like to go ahead and receive the MTA, especially if they are from another 
research organization or private party, we can go ahead and review those to see if there are any terms 
that need to be negotiated. But, ultimately, we do require the pre-review questionnaire prior to we can 
complete the review and fully process the MTA. If we are receiving or sending materials, the University 
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is a subscriber to the NIH Uniform Biological Material Transfer Agreement (UBMTA), which is pre-
negotiated, pre-agreed upon standard language for biological materials. If you have a PI where a 
UBMTA is appropriate, we have an UBMTA implementing letter that needs to be filled out and signed – 
no separate MTA form is required. When we are sending material courses a pre review questionnaire, 
the UBMTA if it is outgoing material. If we are sending it not to another university, but a private entity, 
we have a commercial MTA for biological materials, which has some different language and worded 
differently for restrictions on use by commercial entities.  
We also do transfer materials that are non-biological in nature, such as chemicals, carbon fiber 
prototypes. 
If you have any questions, please contact me. I will be monitoring the Tech Transfer email account now 
and for the foreseeable future, or email me directly. 

 
Angela Jordan, Office of Research Communications, Development, & Learning 

• Limited Submissions Update – What is a limited submission? A limited submission is when an external 
sponsor has a limit on the number of applications that an institution can submit and is often one, 
sometimes up to three submissions. We need to control the process because we what to make sure that 
we are not submitting more than the restricted number of applications. For example, if you had a 
competition say from NSF, and they allowed only one applicant per institution, and we had more than 
one researcher who wanted to apply for it and did not let Sponsored Projects know. They might just both 
submit and, in that case, the sponsor can reject both applications. Different sponsors have different rules 
for this – sometimes they can reject all applications submitted, or they will only select the first one 
submitted. If the second one to submit was the actual one that we intended to submit, but the other got in 
first, then we would not be submitting the application that was intended. 
Why would you have a limited submission? This is a way for the sponsor to help ensure that they get a 
higher quality of applicant so only the best application from your institution can be submitted, the way 
many that many institutions handle this is through a limited submission process, an internal competition. 
Limited Submission process – There are generally two to four steps, depending on how it goes. Step 1: 
Whenever a PI or research administrator becomes aware that they are planning to submit to a limited 
competition – this is noted in the funding opportunity announcement of how many can apply from an 
institution, they will need to let me know via phone or email, that there is a limited submission 
competition. 2. We will send out emails, usually department chairs and research teams, asking them to 
solicit their faculty to see if there is additional interest in this competition, can you please ask if anyone 
else is wanting to submit. Once it is confirmed that there is not anyone else applying, we can go ahead 
and “award” the nomination to that person. 3. If there are more people who want to apply, than we have 
available nominations – only one applicant per institution, then we initiate an internal competition that is 
done via InfoReady, then send out the notices. It is often a quick turnaround because sometimes we 
don’t find out about the competition until someone is basically preparing their application, becoming an 
afterthought. Sometimes the sponsors will announce these opportunities and don’t give much lead time, 
maybe six or eight weeks. Once we have all of the applications, we review them and then, once the 
nominee has been decided on, we will then issue an institutional nomination memo to the recipient. This 
does not have to be submitted with their proposal, but it will need to be uploaded into the Cayuse file. 
You can also find this process on the Research Communications, Development and Learning website: 
https://www.southalabama.edu/departments/research/rdl/limited-submissions/, where you will also find 
a calendar of limited submission competitions, there are some sponsors that run annually. 

 
Dusty Layton, Research Compliance and Assurance 

• Research Compliance and Clinical Trials: Staffing Updates – Staffing updates were announced which 
have an impact on both administrative support and management in the clinical trials operations arena. 
Stefanie White, who served in the position of Associate Director, Research Quality and Improvement for 
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the Office of Research Compliance, has assumed the role as the Interim Director for the USA Health 
Clinical Trials Office. Stefanie will continue to work in Research Compliance a half a day a week in the 
interim period. Suzanne Robbins, IRB Compliance Specialist, retired in December. We have made a 
new hire to fulfill her role in the IRB office, Ms. Caroline Gratton, who will start next Monday, January 
24th. Ms. Gratton comes to the University with previous experience with both IRB as well as facilitating 
and working clinical trial research sites. As mentioned previously, Reggie, who handled the clinical trial 
negotiations and agreements, has retired from the University. Ben Kearns in Sponsored Projects 
Administration, will now be assuming these responsibilities. 

• Conflict of Interest 2022 Annual Campaign – The Conflict of Interest Annual Campaigns does not 
necessarily affect all of you, although some in administrative management positions will be affected by 
the requirements to complete an annual disclosure. Everyone should be aware of and be familiar with 
the process. Our electronic platform, COI Risk Manager, is used to submit and review conflict of 
interest disclosures, which are required annually by all USA faculty members, managers and, again, 
some individuals in administrative positions. We are approaching our 2nd annual campaign, and we, 
Chris Hansen in the Office of Compliance, and myself, will be sending out a notice to give everyone a 
heads up that COI Risk Manager will be sending an email notification to remind everyone, which will 
give them instructions to prompt to log in to the portal and complete their disclosure. The deadline for 
completing the disclosure is set for March 11th so, there will be plenty of time to complete that process 
for both the participant who is required to disclose, and the reviewer who was responsible for logging in 
a documenting the review. Chris Hansen has really taken the lead on this, I have helped facilitate in 
some capacities, though creating instructional videos for both the participant and the reviewer. We are 
hoping that these new resources/tools will help aid in this process of disclosure and evaluation. Even 
though not everyone here is responsible for completing the process of disclosing COI annually, many of 
you are involved in completing the grant submission form for PHS funded proposals and proposals that 
certain non-PHS organizations comply with the PHS conflict of interest regulations. This requires listing 
names of those key research personnel on the COI Certification Sheet. It is the Compliance office 
responsibility to ensure that those individuals have disclosure forms on file. 
Since we now have a process in place where faculty are required to annually disclose, we are ensured 
that the institution is compliant with the COI regulations; however, there will periodically be individuals 
listed on the COI Certification Sheet that is non-faculty. It is our office responsibility to ensure that we 
contact those individuals, create a user account in COI Risk Manager, so that they can complete a 
disclosure form. Be mindful that the information you are providing on the COI Certification Sheet 
uploaded to Cayuse provides our office the information so that when a proposal is funded, we are able to 
identify those individuals that require COI training. We utilize that information for multiple purposes 
and, again, for monitoring to ensure that we are compliant, and if we do have any questions, we are able 
to reach out to the individuals that are named on the form. 

 
David Furman, Information Security & Risk Compliance 

• National Security Presidential Memorandum (NSPM) – aka NSPM 33, is a National Security 
Presidential memorandum that was signed the very last week of the Trump administration. It addresses 
the security of research being conducted on behalf of the federal funding agencies, specifically NIH and 
NSF. Another purpose of the memo is to standardize the disclosure process across the federal funding 
agencies for all research institutions that received at least $50 million in federal research funding. USA 
is not yet at that threshold, but we are pretty close to it. We are also in good shape, as far as the 
requirements for those institutions.  

• More importantly, I would like to talk more about the disclosures that are being required and how the 
NSPM seeks to standardize them. The Council on Government Relations just released this document a 
couple of days ago that provides guidance for implementation of NSPM-33 (go to ROC website for 
document). Because the memorandum was signed the very last week of the Trump administration, the 
Biden administration, when they took office, studied it for a while, made a couple of modifications to it, 



and released their proposal for what the implementations should look like. NSPM-33 has not yet been 
finalized. It is still in the comment and review process, but the administration is hoping to have a final 
version sometime in April. The chart in the document shows the comparison requirements between NSF, 
NIH and the NSTC.  The first column, NSTC, is the National Science & Technology Council which is 
under the White House Office of Science and Technology policy. The NSTC is going to be providing 
guidance for implementation of NSPM 33. This chart shows what needs to be disclosed, and then the 
rows across the top show the specific point in the process where disclosure is required – the biosketch, 
current and pending support, project reports, and then post award terms and conditions and other 
responsibilities. As it goes down, row by row, the chart shows what needs to be disclosed and then 
where it needs to be disclosed in the process, and then also shows if there is a discrepancy between NIH, 
NSF; and then the new requirements from NSPM 33. If there are any comments, they can be found in 
the Notes column on the right side of the chart. This is a good resource for everyone to have, not just 
what NSPM is going to require once it is fully implemented, but also the current requirements. It 
highlights where there are some differences between NIH and NSF. 
This is a two-page document that has all of the disclosures. But, the following two pages summarizes the 
disclosures requirements as well as the discrepancies between NIH and NSF requirements, and between 
those two agencies and the NSPM guidance that will be coming out. It also gives context to all the 
differences as well. The acronym FGTP in the chart is Foreign Government Talent Programs. As an 
example, to interpret the chart, it shows that the NIH requires that if you have a foreign contract, you are 
supposed to provide a copy of that foreign contract as part of your standard disclosures. NSF, however, 
only requires a copy of the actual foreign contract upon agency request. So, pursuant to the NSF, you 
have to disclose that you have a contract with a foreign entity but you don’t have to actually provide a 
copy of the contract. The NSPM guidance is going to defer to the agency and it is up to the agency to 
require whether or not they want to see a copy of that contract. 
Question: Some of those requirements, in terms of at the time of proposal or submission, if the 
information changes during the life cycle of the award, are there requirements for reporting changes 
other than waiting until the annual reporting period? Answer: Currently, it depends upon what those 
changes are.  Some changes require immediate notification to the federal funding agency.  Most of those 
have to do with if you have someone joining the project who has not previously been disclosed. 
Specifically, if you have new Key Personnel on the project, particularly if they are a foreign national, 
that needs to be disclosed immediately (David’s Note:  Effective 10/05/2020, NSF requires immediate 
notification of any changes to Current & Pending Support, and disclosure of any new projects that 
require a time commitment, even if no financial compensation).  

 
Upcoming Scheduled ROC Meetings: 

 
Wednesday, March 2, 2022 
Wednesday, April 13, 2022 



ROC Meeting Notes 
Wednesday, June 8, 2022 

9:00 – 10:00 AM 
 
 

Gina Hedberg, Sponsored Projects Administration 
• Introduction of New People – Bryant Smilie, A&S pre-award grants administrator; Maddy 

Anderson, A&S post-award grants specialist; Elizabeth Lopez – College of Nursing accountant; 
Julie Flowers – Health Systems Grant Administration, Assistant Director; Ann Griffin – HSGA 
Grant & Contract Analyst: Kaitlyn Falks – Academic Affairs Grants & Contracts Manager – post 
award; Elizabeth Howell – Grant Accountant; Ben Kearns – Assistant Director, Sponsored 
Projects Administration; Katie Kitsos – Internal Audit; Terri Lefeaux – working with four big 
A&S projects. Arnedra Wilson – ORED. 

 
Dusty Layton, Office of Research Compliance and Assurance 

• New IRB Administrator – Caroline Gratton 
• REDCap: International Shipping Request – helps capture and evaluate international shipments 

needed due to recent incidences in university settings – for example, Princeton University was 
fined because there were 37 separate incidences where potential biological products and animal 
pathogens with specific countries of destination that were different countries of destination. 
These products were considered to be controlled on the EC list. When certain items are 
considered controlled or have a specific destination they can have restrictions placed upon them; 
and if they do, in some instances, we are required to obtain a license prior to shipping to certain 
items to certain individuals and certain places. Another similar incidence where an institution 
was fined happened at the University of Massachusetts at Lowell where they were shipping 
atmospheric sensing equipment to Pakistan and the place they were shipping, not controlled 
equipment, but the entity they were shipping to was put on the debarred list by the Federal 
government. Angela W: Currently working with the University’s REDCap team on creating a 
form that will be required to complete with any international shipping. The Compliance office 
will review this and do a restrictive party screening to see if any of the shipments need a license. 
You will then receive a letter that would either say you can move forward with the shipment or 
to hold off, we might have to request a license prior to shipment; or, shipment may not be able to 
take place. Also, there will be resources available on the application as well such as restricted 
chemical list, restricted biological agents list. Of course, if you have any questions or are unsure 
about the shipment, you can contact either Angela or Dusty. We are also working on a University 
announcement so that we can disseminate this broadly throughout the University system and will 
provide a link to the website that will go straight to the Redcap platform and open up what will 
be called an “International Shipping Survey Questionnaire” form which will be very accessible 
and easily attainable. The program is user-friendly, but there will be a user guide available. Also, 
if need be, we can come out to the departments or administrative offices to go into a bit more 
detail as to the why’s and how to utilize the platform. It will take a little bit of education to get 
people to understand that this is something that has to be done each time with the help of the 
departmental offices to make sure faculty are complying with the request for screening 
international shipments.  



 
Deborah Musgrove, Sponsored Projects Administration 

• NSF Biosketches: Since NSF has changed the required format for the biosketches and current 
and pending support documents, Cayuse does not catch that it is not in the correct format, we 
typically catch this but, lately we have received some late submissions and have not been able to 
review before submitting the proposal, so the portal system kicks the proposal back. We had a 
last minute proposal last week and it kept kicking the proposal back with UEI issues and current 
and pending issues, unfortunately, did not make the deadline. But, since we were able to show 
that we were using the correct UEI for the subcontractor, we reached out to NSF and they 
graciously granted us an extension, which typically does not happen. If you will, help us keep an 
eye on that because they have to be in that format. Also, we believe that NSF is changing it to 
where it has to be in the SciENcv format within the next couple of months. Also, in January 
2023, NSF is moving to research.gov submissions only and will not allow anything through 
FastLane anymore. It was originally thought that, because we cannot submit to research.gov now 
via 424 that we would not be allowed do that. But we recently found out that research.gov will 
accept grants.gov submissions. 

• Gina: sciENcv – this is a repository that investigators can put their information in and can control 
their information that is held under the NIH via NILM. It can be kept by them and can be 
purposed into these different formats for NSF and NIH biosketch and current & pending support 
so that you and/or the investigators do not have to keep doing these forms. sciENcv allows 
investigators to use this repository of information and will generate these forms for them. The 
data is controlled by the investigator only.  

 
Karmen Holmes, Heather Wainwright, Sponsored Projects Administration 

• Revised Agreement Checklist/Modification Form: SPA has updated the Agreement Checklist by 
combining the Agreement Checklist and Modification form into one to make it more efficient. 
This has been posted on the SPA’s forms page. The top part of the form is the agreement 
checklist for new agreements (Sections I, IIa &b). If you mark “yes” on question 5 in Section I, 
please move down to Section III and complete both A and B.  

 
David Furman, Information Security & Risk Compliance 

• Updates – National Security Presidential Memorandum (NSPM 33): Referring to the research 
security requirement on Federal funding agencies and on any institution that receives more than 
$50 million in Federal research funds on an annual basis. The requirement for Federal agencies is 
that they are required to harmonize their notification requirements and disclosures so that once it 
goes into effect there will be identical disclosure requirements for NSF, NIH, DOD, etc.; it will 
hopefully standardize across the Federal government. The second requirement is on the research 
institutions, and it mandates the creation of a Research Security Program for all institutions that 
receive more than $50 million in Federal research funding on an annual basis. USA is not yet at 
that level, but we hope to be sometime within the next couple of years. The comment period for 
NSPM 33 is closed and there is still no specific requirements and guidelines from the Federal 
government but b/c the comment period is closed, we are hoping to have something w/in the next 
month or so and hopefully by the next ROC meeting we will have some specific standards that 
the government will be requiring. 



• CMMC is the cyber standards that the government is imposing which stands for Cybersecurity 
Maturity Model Certification. These standards are mainly being put on DOD projects for right 
now that have CUI – information that is unclassified but because it is sensitive and usually DOD, 
it has some access controls on it that institutions that are handling it are required to have in place. 
So there have been some updates to the CMMC program, the most recent one is that we can still 
self-attest our compliance, but in July of next year, we can no longer self-attest, we will have to 
bring in a third-party assessor to certify us. If you have a project coming in that has a CUI 
requirement – triggers that you’ll see in the RFP will be either a reference to CUI or the NIST 
800.171 standards. If you see this language in a proposal, please notify either David Furman or 
Gina Hedberg as soon as possible because we will need as much lead time as possible, at least 
three months, to get a secure Enclave up and running. Presently, the impacted areas are 
Computing and Engineering, but this doesn’t mean that some other areas won’t be impacted as 
well. This is not an overnight process and not a cheap process either so, if you see this language 
in an RFP or guidance associated w/external funds being solicited, please touch base with us. 
When this CMMC takes effect, it will be announced in the guidance put out for solicitation, it 
will not be a surprise at the end. It may say we need a level 1, 2 or 3 which, we will probably 
land somewhere in the middle, but the paperwork will tell you. If it gives you a high level, the 
University cannot handle classified projects, CUI we can. The sooner we know about it, the 
better for both planning and compliance purposes. There is an expense involved with personnel 
and equipment and this will need to be factored into the budget. 

 
Bubba Sheffield, Grants & Contracts Accounting 

• Updates: Dr. Reichert subs some of his work out to other co-PIs and, currently he is having an 
issue with, since he is responsible for the overall grant, he is not receiving the PAs from the co-
PIs that have graduate/undergraduate students, et al. He wants to see all of these forms because, 
technically, he is responsible for all of the money. Please remember that the lead PI needs to see 
these prior to being signed off on. Not every PI will want to see them, but Dr. Reichert is an 
exception.  

 

 
Upcoming Scheduled ROC Meetings: 

 
Wednesday, August 17, 2022 

Wednesday, September 28, 2022 
Wednesday, November 9, 2022 


